
 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen, Highway and Cemetery Commissioners
Monday, November 13, 2023
Dudley Municipal Complex
71 West Main Street, Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 11/27/23

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The meeting was called to order at 6:33pm. The Chairman stated that this meeting is being recorded. In attendance were the Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz, Honorable John Marsi, Honorable Jason Johnson, Honorable Steven Sullivan and the Honorable Mark Landry.  Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Assistant Town Administrator. 

2. Acceptance of Minutes - John Marsi motioned to accept the minutes of 10/30/2023.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

3. Public Comments. Pat Fanning French of Partridge Hill Road came before the Board.  She lives on the portion of Partridge Hill Road that had been recently improved with new infrastructure and asphalt. Each property owner on the road was assessed a betterment for this project and she had recently paid off the betterment but there is a lien still on her property.  She feels the town is responsible for payment of the recording costs to release this lien.  Mr. Ruda stated that he has contacted legal counsel and will give her an answer as soon as available.    

4. Public Hearing: - Tax Classification Hearing – Lisa Berg, Principal Assessor -   The Public Hearing opened at 6:36.  Mr. Ruda stated that Ms. Berg asked to put this agenda item for the next meeting and asked if the Board would agree to continue it to November 27, 2023.  There were no objections.  Mr. Sullivan requested information on the reason for this delay and would like a brief update on why there were interoffice delays getting the data to her.  

5.  New Business:

a.  Tom Scanlon & Associates, Public Auditors – Public discussion on the town’s annual independent audit process and review of FY23 draft audit findings -  Mr. Scanlan came before the Board.  He stated that his company consists of himself as the managing owner with twelve clerks at his firm and four of them are assigned to Dudley.  He has a lot of remote work too and they take random sampling instead of the town giving them the warrants.  Regarding Chapter 90, every invoice is looked at so that the town may get reimbursed.    The company did a financial audit consistent with the rules and regulations of the Department of Revenue.  This audit consisted of general practices such as issuance of bonds in the bond market to complete a financial audit for the Town.  It is a risk- based audit, not a forensic audit, for which the purpose is finding fraud.  His staff looks at cash and receivables, bank statements, timing so that everything is documented and reconciled in a timely manner.  Along with balance sheets one of their procedures is getting a detailed listing that matches the accounts and receivables.  His clerks spend an extensive amount of time looking at anticipated revenues too. Since the Town has had multiple town meetings the recap sheet needs to be compared with no variants.  If we call for a forensic audit a specific area is targeted, and this is specific driven.  The town is responsive and clearly there is no need for a forensic audit.  Steven Sullivan stated that a resident posted on Facebook that this audit was a “rubber stamped audit”.  Mr. Scanlan stated that this is clearly not and found nothing.  The town does not need any “adjustments”.  He would be the first one to tell the town if we need a forensic audit and takes great pride in his work.  It is not rubber stamped.  The check register meets the warrant, and the checks don’t leave the town until all reviewed before they go to the bank.  Also, the Treasurer/Collector has a 97%-98% collection rate, which is very good.  The town does not have growing tax liens and the town just does not have any of those characteristics.  All expenses have been invoiced backing them up.  Steven Sullivan asked if Mr. Scanlan’s operation saw any “red flags”.  You are contracted to work for the town.  Mr. Scanlan stated that his staff of clerks are switched up every year so that there are always fresh eyes looking at the books. Regarding the excise taxes this year, which were significantly higher than prior years, nothing really jumped out. The number is market dependent and should not want to estimate for next year.  Our free cash is generated with 1.3 million, $751,000 on the revenue side including motor vehicle excise, cannabis, and meal taxes.  In prior years Dudley has been very conservative and have low estimated receipts.  The town does not want to increase local receipts.  The Department of Revenue takes a very conservative approach and Dudley is very conservative on their estimates.  Also, ARPA funds a/k/a pandemic funds, were used but these funds were a onetime infusion on the capital from an outside source (federal government).  John Marsi stated that the free cash number is large this year.  Mr. Scanlan stated that his firm is seeing higher free cash throughout the state.   Chairman Cyganiewicz asked what the difference was between an operational audit and a forensic audit?  Mr. Scanlan stated that his firm would not do a forensic audit of the whole town.  This is triggered by misappropriation of assets such as cash is not getting to the bank and is in someone else’s bank account.  An Operational audit would be a specific department.  The costs for these audits are extremely expensive, running from $55,000 to $100,000. Mr. Marsi stated that he has heard this from many other municipalities and has spoken to state representatives for other towns/districts.  This year didn’t look like last year in many towns and cities.  He has had no less than six meetings with the state auditor’s office and spoken to many people on that the town needs.  In his findings there is an opportunity working with state owned land.  Regarding any audit the State will need a reason for it to get them involved.  Regarding an operational audit, if the town decided to do it they would involve the DCRSD and they have not decided at this time.  John Briare of 16 Flaxfield Rd. stated that people think we are defensive, and audits are good things.  We need to see what’s out there and everything looks good, but the situation was unfortunate and there was no reason for cutting the fire and police, but it happened.  He wants a detail of actual revenue with easy access to the audits and transparency.  People want accountability and transparency and are not taken advantage of by the town.  He stated, “trust but verify”.  Mr. Ruda stated that our website should FY23-24 weekly expense sheets and everything that is spent, recommended by the FAA and based on department heads, Selectmen and Town Meeting.  He feels we must trust our department heads.  All agreed to start the process of learning about the budget you should volunteer on the FAA.  If you have the skills, it is a great Advisory Board.  Mr. Scanlan left at 8:20pm.  
6.  Old Business:

b.  Gentex Optics.  Mr. Ruda stated that the IRA regarding Eagle Drive must be negotiated with town counsel and Gentex for the next year.  He is asking the Board to authorize him to sign the IRA.  Steven Sullivan motioned that regarding the IRA to authorize Town Counsel and the Town Administrator to negotiate a shared cost agreement with Gentex.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

c.  Municipal Aggregation Plan – Board to accept Plan – Steven Sullivan motioned that the Board of Selectmen accept the Plan as presented by the Town Administrator for the Municipal Aggregation Plan.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

d.  Treasurer/Collector Appointment – James Robertson, Assistant Treasurer – John Marsi motioned to appoint James Robertson as the Assistant Treasurer under Chapter 41, Section 39A.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

7. Departmental Communications:  

            Chief Karlowicz stated that the Toys for Tots box will be in the police lobby for anyone who would like to donate.  It is always appreciated. 
           All thanked Stephen Rogerson and the veterans’ committee for the Veteran’s Day Parade.  It was a great turnout.  
8.  Adjournment/Executive Session – John Marsi motioned to adjourn at 8:30pm and to convene into Executive Session under MGL Chapter 30A Section 21(A)(4) – To discuss the deployment of or strategy regarding security personnel or devices, e.g. a sting operation.

Roll Call Vote:

Kerry Cyganiewicz, Aye

John Marsi, Aye

Mark Landry, Aye

Steven Sullivan, Aye

Jason Johnson, Aye

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis, Assistant Town Administrator
Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:
Minutes of 10/30/2023

Municipal Aggregation Plan

[Signature Page to Vote of the Board of Selectmen]


